TOWN OF CASTLETON

BOARD OF ABATEMENT MEETING


            February 2, 2016 6:00PM

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Deborah Rosmus, Nedra Boutwell, Bob Grace, Patricia Albin-Diercksen, Lilian Sheren, Richard Combs, Nancy Trudo, Scott Lobdell, Jim Leamy, Joseph Bruno, Lois Witt, Janet Wilson, Nancy Mark, Frank Giannini, Jordan Gowland, Robert Spaulding.                              

OTHERS PRESENT:  Tera Dianne
Meeting was opened at 6:00pm by Nedra Boutwell.  With a quorum present Debbie Rosmus called the meeting to order. 

FIRST ORDER OF BUSINESS: ELECT A CHAIR

Joe B nominated Debbie R to serve as Chair, Scott L seconded the nomination.  No discussion.  All voted in favor, motion passed. 
SECOND ORDER OF BUSINESS: APPROVE MINUTES

Minutes from the July 20, 2015 Board of Abatement meeting were reviewed.  Scott L made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 20, 2015 BOA meeting, Jim L seconded.  Debbie R called the Motion to approve the minutes as printed.  All in favor, motion passed.
THIRD ORDER OF BUSINESS: SIX ABATEMENT REQUESTS 
Chair Debbie R asked if anyone objected to taking the parcels out of order and starting with those present, no objections so Carol Pfister was called first.
Carol Pfister     Parcel# 050100003

Carol is asking for abatement for hardship. She explained that for the first time the State included her husband’s income with her taxes and this caused her to lose her Income Sensitivity Prebate(state payment).  Her husband moved to Tennessee in 2008/2009, they are not divorced or legally separated.  Carol said she has always paid her taxes and wants to pay her share however, without the prebate, it is a hardship.  Carol has been in contact with the Department of Taxes to see what can be done but has not gotten anywhere.  Scott L recommended that Carol call the Office for Veterans Affairs as they are there to help veterans.  After much discussion Joe B made a motion to reject the request to abate the property taxes for Carol Pfister, seconded by Jim L.  Chair Debbie R called the motion, all in favor, no opposed, motion passed.
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Tera Dianne     Parcel# 020100021

Lois W explained that Tera met with the Listers, MaryAnn in the tax department and Christie Wright, the Vermont District Advisor, on Oct. 27, 2015.  There was a homestead download error a lister error in printing the revised tax bill in 2014.  The error was the house site value was changed and it should not have been.  The state could not fix an error that was generated in 2014.  The result of this meeting was a recommended credit of $508.00 plus interest.  It is a fact that these errors impacted Tera’s prebate from the state for the 2015 tax bill. Interest comes to $45.72.  This would give a credit to Tera of $553.72.  Joe B made a motion to credit Tera the $553.72 toward future taxes, seconded by Bob S.  Discussion followed, Debbie R called the motion, all in favor, no opposed, motion passed.     

Estate of Janet H Brown     Parcel# 405000004

Neil Vreeland is here to represent Melody Beth Brown, executor of the Estate of Janet H Brown.  Neil states there is a manifest error. The property has about 275 feet of Lake Frontage and was taxed on 590 feet.  In 2000, a portion was sold and since then they have been overcharged for more lake frontage than actually owned.  Neil is estimating $1,000.00 a year.  Lois W explained that the listers heard the grievance in July and corrected the lake frontage from 590 feet to 275 feet.  This adjusted the total value assessment from $521,700 to $450,800.  Jan W also explained that 2015 is the first year that a front feet fee was applied to Lake Frontage.  The reappraisal was the first time this fee has been assessed.  Discussion followed and Joe B made a motion to reject the request to abate taxes for previous years for this parcel, Janet Brown Estate, Bob S seconded for discussion.  Bob S asked Neil how he came up with the $1,000 a year estimate.  Neil replied it is a rough approximation, looking at the percentage decrease in the land.  Lister cards and tax map copies were reviewed and discussed.  Listers maintain it is not a manifest error because they corrected the frontage and this is the first year this fee has been applied. Debbie R called the motion, all voted in favor, no opposed, motion passed.

Bomoseen Grange 273     Parcel# 445000063     
Henry Stone and Gordon Gibbs are here to represent the Grange.  Henry explained the objective of the Grange and stated that Betty Dimick was the one who did all the paperwork for the Grange and she passed away.  The Grange is a non-profit and currently has 23 members on the roster, of which only seven are active members.  They did not submit a petition last year to be on the ballot and this year an attempt was made however it didn’t happen.  They are asking for the opportunity to submit a petition to be on the ballot.  It was explained that it is too late to be on this year’s ballot.  Joe B made a motion to accept the abatement request by the Bomoseen Grange in the amount of $2,805.56 for 2016.  ($2,784.68 and $20.88 in interest) Frank G seconded.  Discussion continued and it was strongly emphasized that this would be the one and only time abatement would be made.  The Grange needs to submit a petition next year to be on the ballot, with two articles, the same as the   

Senior Center did this year.  There was discussion in regard to the voters always
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supporting the Grange, and as the Board are representatives of the voters, it justifies a yes vote for this one time.  Debbie R called the motion to abate the Grange taxes and interest in the amount of $2,805.56, all in favor, no opposed, motion passed. 

Michael J McNamara     Parcel# 242100033

Michael is not present, his abatement is in regard to the size of his property.  It was assessed at .50 acres and it is only .24 acres.  He is appealing for an adjustment in the taxes that were paid since 1970 on the incorrect size of the property.  The listers corrected the acreage to .24 at the time of the preliminary hearing and state a Life Estate added Michael to the deed in 2009.  The house has been torn down and a permit was given for a shed.  Michael received a Veterans Exemption on his 2015 taxes which reduced his bill to zero.  Joe B made a motion to reject the request for tax abatement on Michael McNamara’s parcel #2421000033.  Seconded by Scott L.
Discussion followed in regards to the Homestead being up to two acres, it is the same price whether it is .25 acres or two acres.  Debbie R called the motion; All those in favor of rejecting Michael McNamara’s request for abatement.  All voted in favor, no opposed, motion passed.
Seth Welch     Parcel# 090100004.1

Seth is not present, his abatement request is in regard to the removal of the mobile home and shed on property on August 15, 2015.  Lois W, lister, verified that the mobile home and shed are gone.  A letter from Mark Shea broke down the taxes showing the municipal tax would be $26.92 and the Education tax would be $98.74 for a total abatement of $125.66.  Joe B made a motion to approve abatement for $125.66 Seth Welch Parcel # 090100004.1, Dick C seconded.  Discussion followed whether we should abate the educational portion as the town still has to pay the state this money.  It was also mentioned that someone from the tax department needs to be at these meetings to answer questions.  Debbie called the motion, Joe B and Lois W voted in favor, all others opposed.  Debbie asked for a motion to consider abatement of the municipal portion, motion made by Joe, seconded by Jim L.  Debbie called the motion to abate the municipal portion in the amount of $26.92.  All in favor, no opposed, motion passed.

FOURTH ORDER OF BUSINESS: OTHER BUSINESS

Scott L spoke to the Board about his research into Nesobe B Beach deeded rights.

Nedra B spoke to the Board in regards to the Board of Civil Authority.  Ron Ryan called a meeting on January 29th with all of the Town Clerks involved in the Act 46 vote on April 12th, 2016.  All of the other towns voting hours are 10am to 7pm.  All of the towns need to have the same hours so Castleton has been asked to conform to these hours.  Nedra did a phone/email poll of the 17 members on January 29th and received 15 yes replies.  Scott L made a motion to change our time for the election on Act 46 on April 12th from 10 in the morning until 7 at night, the special election only.  Dick C seconded the motion.  All in favor, no opposed, motion passed.
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Nedra asked the Board if they had any questions about additions/deletions to the voter checklist.  No questions.  An email will be sent to set up workers for the March 1st election.

Joe B made a motion to adjourn at 8:10, Dick C seconded.  No discussion, all in favor, no opposed, motion passed.  Thank you to everyone that came tonight, it is truly appreciated.
Respectfully submitted:

Nedra Boutwell, Town Clerk      Approved:                                     Date:     
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